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Introduced by  
 
AN ACT to amend State Finance Law and New York State Tax Law, in 
order to restore AIM funding to a more equitable system;   
 
  THE PEOPLE OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK, REPRESENTED IN SENATE AND  
ASSEMBLY, DO ENACT AS FOLLOWS: 
 
Section 1. Subparagraph (viii) of paragraph a of subdivision 10 
of section 54 of the state finance law, as amended by  Chapter 59 
of the Laws of 2019, PART PPP, is amended to read as follows: 
(viii) "Prior year aid" means: 
(1) for the state fiscal year commencing April first, two 
thousand seven, the total amount of state aid a municipality or 
county having a population of less than one million but more 
than nine hundred twenty-five thousand according to the federal 
decennial census of two thousand received in the state fiscal 
year commencing April first, two thousand six. 
(2) for the state fiscal year commencing April first, two 
thousand eight and in each state fiscal year thereafter, the 
base level grant received in the immediately preceding state 
fiscal year pursuant to paragraph b of this subdivision and 
chapter three hundred thirteen of the laws of two thousand ten, 
excluding any deficit reduction adjustment pursuant to paragraph 
e-1 of this subdivision, plus any additional apportionments 
received in such year pursuant to paragraph d of this 
subdivision and any per capita adjustments received in such year 
pursuant to paragraph e of this subdivision for the state fiscal 
year commencing April first, two thousand nineteen and in each 
state fiscal year thereafter, the base level grant received in 
the immediately preceding state fiscal year pursuant to 
paragraph b of this subdivision. Notwithstanding subparagraph 
(i) of this paragraph, within amounts appropriated in the state 
fiscal year commencing April first, two thousand nineteen, and 
annually thereafter, there shall be apportioned and paid to each 
municipality which is a city a base level grant in an amount 
equal to the prior year aid received by such city, and there 



shall be apportioned and paid to each municipality which is a 
town or village a base level grant in accordance with clause two 
of this subparagraph. 
(1) When used in this subparagraph, unless otherwise expressly 
stated: 
(A) "two thousand eighteen--two thousand nineteen AIM funding" 
shall mean the sum of the base level grant paid in the state 
fiscal year that began April first, two thousand eighteen 
pursuant to this paragraph. 
(B) "two thousand seventeen total expenditures" shall mean all 
funds and total expenditures for a town or a village as reported 
to the state comptroller for local fiscal years ended in two 
thousand seventeen. 
(C) "AIM Reliance" shall mean two thousand eighteen--two 
thousand nineteen AIM funding calculated as a percentage of two 
thousand seventeen total expenditures, provided that, for a 
village which dissolved during the state fiscal year that began 
April first, two thousand eighteen, the village's two thousand 
eighteen--two thousand nineteen AIM funding shall be added to 
the existing two thousand eighteen--two thousand nineteen AIM 
funding of the town into which the village dissolved for 
purposes of this calculation. 
(2) A base level grant equal to a town or village's prior year 
aid only if such town or village's AIM reliance equals two 
percent or greater as reported to and published by the state 
comptroller as of January tenth, two thousand nineteen. 
 
§ 2. Paragraph i of subdivision 10 of section 54 of the state 
finance law is amended to read as follows: 
 
(ix) Notwithstanding subparagraph (i) of this paragraph, in the 
state fiscal year commencing April first, two thousand nineteen, 
the base level grant adjustment pursuant to subparagraph (v) of 
paragraph b of this subdivision shall be made on or before 
September twenty-fifth for a town or village. 
 
§ 3. Subdivision (c) of section 1261 of the tax law is amended 
by adding a new paragraph 5-a to read as follows: 
 
(5-a) However, after the comptroller has made the payments 
required by paragraphs two, three and five of this subdivision, 
for each municipality that received a base level grant in state 
fiscal year two thousand eighteen-two thousand nineteen but not 
in state fiscal year two thousand nineteen-two thousand twenty 
under the aid and incentives for municipalities program pursuant 
to subdivision ten of section fifty-four of the state finance 
law, the comptroller shall annually withhold from the remaining 



taxes, penalties and interest imposed by the county in which a 
majority of the population of such municipality resides an 
amount equal to the base level grant received by such 
municipality in state fiscal year two thousand eighteen-two 
thousand nineteen and shall annually distribute, by December 
fifteenth, two thousand nineteen and by such date annually 
thereafter, such amount directly to such municipality, unless 
such municipality has a fiscal year ending May thirty first, 
then such annual distribution shall be made by May fifteenth, 
two thousand twenty and by such date annually thereafter. No 
county shall have any right, title or interest in or to the 
taxes, penalties and interest required to be withheld and 
distributed pursuant to this paragraph. 
 
Section 1 Paragraph 3 of subdivision (c) of section 1261 of the 
tax 33 law, as amended by Chapter 55 of the Laws of 2020, is 
amended to read as follows: 
 
However, the taxes, penalties and interest which (i) the county 
of Nassau, (ii) the county of Erie, to the extent the county of 
Erie is contractually or statutorily obligated to allocate and 
apply or pay net collections to the city of Buffalo and to the 
extent that such county has set aside net collections for 
educational purposes attributable to the Buffalo school 
district, or the city of Buffalo or (iii) the county of Erie is 
authorized to impose pursuant to section twelve hundred ten of 
this article, other than such taxes in the amounts described, 
respectively, in subdivisions one and two of section one 
thousand two hundred sixty-two-e of this part, during the period 
that such section authorizes Nassau county to establish special 
or local assistance programs thereunder, together with any 
penalties and interest related thereto, and after the 
comptroller has reserved such refund fund and such costs, shall, 
commencing on the next payment date after the effective date of 
this sentence and of each month thereafter, until such date as 
(i) the Nassau county interim finance authority shall have no 
obligations outstanding, or (ii) the Buffalo fiscal stability 
authority shall cease to exist, or (iii) the Erie county fiscal 
stability authority shall cease to exist, be paid by the 
comptroller, respectively, to (i) the Nassau county interim 
finance authority to be applied by the Nassau county interim 
finance authority, or (ii) to the Buffalo fiscal stability 
authority to be applied by the Buffalo fiscal stability 
authority, or (iii) to the Erie county fiscal stability 
authority to be applied by the Erie county fiscal stability 
authority, as the case may be, in the following order of 
priority: first pursuant to the Nassau county interim finance 



authority's contracts with bondholders or the Buffalo fiscal 
stability authority's contracts with bondholders or the Erie 
county fiscal stability authority's contracts with bondholders, 
respectively, then to pay the Nassau county interim finance 
authority's operating  expenses not otherwise provided for or 
the Buffalo fiscal stability authority's operating expenses not 
otherwise provided for or the Erie county fiscal stability 
authority's operating expenses not otherwise provided for, 
respectively, then (i) for the Nassau county interim finance 
authority to pay to the state as soon as practicable in the 
months of May and December each year, the amount necessary to 
fulfill  the town and village distribution requirement on behalf 
of Nassau county pursuant to paragraph five-a of this 
subdivision, or (ii) for the  Buffalo fiscal stability authority 
to pay to the state as soon as practicable in the months of May 
and December each year, the percentage of the amount necessary 
to fulfill the town and village distribution requirement on 
behalf of Erie county pursuant to paragraph five-a of this 
subdivision that equates to the percentage of the county net  
collections that the city of Buffalo and the Buffalo city school 
district, together, are due in the months of May and December 
each year, or (iii) for the Erie county fiscal stability 
authority to pay to the state as soon as practicable in the 
months of May and December each  year, the amount necessary to 
fulfill the town and village distribution  requirement on behalf 
of Erie county pursuant to paragraph five-a of this subdivision, 
less the amount being paid to the state by the Buffalo fiscal 
stability authority in each respective month, and then (i) 
pursuant to the Nassau county interim finance authority's 
agreements with the county of Nassau, which agreements shall 
require the Nassau county interim finance authority to transfer 
such taxes, penalties and interest remaining after providing for 
contractual or other obligations of the Nassau county interim 
finance authority, and subject to any agreement between such 
authority and the county of Nassau, to the county of Nassau as 
frequently as practicable; or (ii) pursuant to the Buffalo 
fiscal stability authority's agreements with the city of 
Buffalo, which agreements shall require the Buffalo fiscal 
stability authority to transfer such taxes, penalties and 
interest remaining after providing for contractual or other 
obligations of the Buffalo fiscal stability authority, and 
subject to any agreement between such authority and the city of 
Buffalo, to the city of Buffalo or the city of Buffalo school 
district, as the case may be, as frequently as practicable; or 
(iii) pursuant to the Erie county fiscal stability authority's 
agreements with the county of Erie, which agreements shall 
require the Erie county fiscal stability authority to transfer 



such taxes, penalties and interest remaining after providing for 
contractual or other obligations of the Erie county fiscal 
stability authority, and subject to any agreement between such 
authority and the county of Erie, to the county of Erie as 
frequently as practicable. During the period that the 
comptroller is required to make payments to the Nassau county 
interim finance authority described in the previous sentence, 
the county of Nassau shall have no right, title or interest in 
or to such taxes, penalties and interest required to be paid to 
the Nassau county interim finance authority, except as provided 
in such authority's agreements with the county of Nassau. During 
the period that the comptroller is required to make payments to 
the Buffalo fiscal stability authority described in the second 
previous sentence, the city of Buffalo and such school district 
shall have no right, title or interest in or to such taxes, 
penalties and interest required to be paid to the Buffalo fiscal 
stability authority, except as provided in such authority's 
agreements with the city of Buffalo. During the period that the 
comptroller is required to make payments to the Erie county 
fiscal stability authority described in the third previous 
sentence, the county of Erie shall have no right, title or 
interest in or to such taxes, penalties and interest required to 
be paid to the Erie county fiscal stability authority, except as 
provided in such authority's agreements with the county of Erie.  
 
§ 2. Paragraph 5-a of subdivision (c) of section 1261 of the tax 
law, as amended by Chapter 55 of the Laws of 2020, is amended to 
read as follows: 
 
(5-a) However, after the comptroller has made the payments to 
the Nassau county interim finance authority, the Buffalo fiscal 
stability authority, and the Erie county fiscal stability 
authority required by paragraphs two, paragraph three and five 
of this subdivision, for each municipality that received a base 
level grant in state fiscal year two thousand eighteen-two 
thousand nineteen but not in state fiscal year two thousand 
nineteen-two thousand twenty under the aid and incentives for 
municipalities program pursuant to subdivision ten of section 
fifty-four of the state finance law, the comptroller shall 
annually withhold from each county except Nassau and Erie from 
the remaining taxes, penalties and interest imposed by the 
county in which a majority of the population of such 
municipality resides, and on behalf of Nassau and Erie counties 
the comptroller shall annually receive from the Nassau county 
interim finance authority, the Buffalo fiscal stability 
authority, and the Erie county fiscal stability authority, an 
amount equal to the base level grant received by such 



municipality in state fiscal year two thousand eighteen-two 
thousand nineteen and shall annually distribute, by December 
fifteenth, two thousand nineteen and by such date annually 
thereafter, such amount directly to such municipality, unless 
such municipality has a fiscal year ending May thirty-first, 
then such annual distribution shall be made by May fifteenth, 
two thousand twenty and by such date annually thereafter. No 
county shall have any right, title or interest in or to the 
taxes, penalties and interest required to be withheld and or 
distributed pursuant to this paragraph.  
 
§ 3. Subdivision 5 of section 3657 of the public authorities 
law, as added by chapter 84 of the laws of 2000, is amended to 
read as follows: 
 
Tax revenues received by the authority pursuant to section 
twelve hundred sixty-one of the tax law, together with any other 
revenues received by the authority, shall be applied in the 
following order of priority: first pursuant to the authority's 
contracts with bondholders, then to pay the authority's 
operating expenses not otherwise provided for, then to pay to 
the state pursuant to paragraph three of subdivision (c) of 
section twelve hundred sixty-one of the tax law, and then, 
subject to the authority's agreements with the county, to 
transfer the balance of such tax revenues not required to meet 
contractual or other obligations of the authority to the county 
as frequently as practicable.  
 
§ 4. Subdivision 5 of section 3865 of the public authorities 
law, as amended by Chapter 55 of the Laws of 2020, is amended to 
read as follows:  
 
Revenues of the authority shall be applied in the following 
order of priority: first to pay debt service or for set asides 
to pay debt service on the authority's bonds, notes, or other 
obligations and to replenish any reserve funds securing such 
bonds, notes or other obligations of the authority, in 
accordance with the provision of any indenture or bond 
resolution of the authority; then to pay the authority's 
operating expenses not otherwise provided for; then to pay to 
the state pursuant to paragraph three of subdivision (c) of 
section twelve hundred sixty-one of the tax law; and then, 
subject to the authority's agreement with the city, for itself 
or on behalf of the city's dependent school district and any 
other covered organization, to transfer as frequently as 
practicable the balance of revenues not required to meet 
contractual or other obligations of the authority to the city or 



the city's dependent school district as provided in subdivision 
seven of this section. 
 
§ 5. Subdivision 5 of section 3965 of the public authorities 
law, as amended by Chapter 55 of the Laws of 2020, is amended to 
read as follows:  
 
Revenues of the authority shall be applied in the following 
order of priority: first to pay debt service or for set asides 
to pay debt service on the authority's bonds, notes, or other 
obligations and to replenish any reserve funds securing such 
bonds, notes or other obligations of the authority in accordance 
with the provision of indenture or bond resolution of the 
authority; then to pay the authority's operating expenses not 
otherwise provided for; then to pay to the state pursuant to 
paragraph three of subdivision (c) of section twelve hundred 
sixty-one of the tax law; and then, subject to the authority's 
agreements with the county for itself or on behalf of any 
covered organization to transfer as frequently as practicable 
the balance of revenues not required to meet contractual or 
other obligations of the authority to the county as provided in 
subdivision seven of this section. 
 
§ 2. This act shall take effect immediately. 


